UNIVERSITY OF WARWICK

Academic Quality and Standards Committee

There will be a meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee on 28 February
2013 at 9.00am in room CMR1.0, University House.

Note: Questions on agenda items or apologies for this meeting should be directed to
the Secretary of the Committee, Katharine Gray, ext 22707, email k.gray@warwick.ac.uk or
to the Assistant Secretary, Rory Mcintyre, ext 74464, email r.j.mcintyre@warwick.ac.uk

Mr K Sloan
Reqgistrar and Chief Operating Officer

AGENDA

1. Minutes of the last meeting

TO CONSIDER:

Minutes of the meeting held on 31 January 2013, previously circulated and available
on the Governance website at;
http://www?2.warwick.ac.uk/services/gov/atoz/agsc/minutes/

2. Matters arising

3. Chair’s Action

TO REPORT:

(a) That the Committee, at its meeting on 31 January 2013, considered a paper
from the Institute of Education regarding revisions to the Initial Teacher
Education Programme (Paper GFSS.97/12-13), and resolved that permission
be given to the Chair to take action on behalf of the Committee to approve
proposals relating to the Schools Direct PGCE, noting that further details
would be provided by the Institute of Education;

(b) That the Collaborative, Flexible and Distributed-Learning Sub-Committee, at
its meeting on 7 February 2013, considered a proposal from the Institute of
Education to revise the delivery of Initial Teacher Education (ITE) at the
University of Warwick, as part of a collaborative arrangement to deliver the
School Direct and School Direct (Salaried) initiatives, as set out in papers
GFSS 97/12-13 and CFDLSC 60-66/12-13, and resolved that the proposal
from the Institute of Education to revise the delivery of Initial Teacher
Education (ITE) at the University of Warwick, as part of a collaborative
arrangement to deliver the School Direct and School Direct (Salaried)



initiatives be approved by the Chair, subject to satisfactory information being
presented by the Institute at the meeting of the Chairs of the Graduate
Studies Committee of the Faculty of Social Sciences, the Board of Graduate
Studies and the Sub-Committee scheduled to take place on 8 February 2013,
noting the views of the Sub-Committee that:

® The issues of principle arising from the proposal that the University
collaborate with an alliance of partner schools would need to be fully
considered by the Academic Quality and Standards Committee;

(ii) A robust framework for quality assurance of partner schools and
external tutors would be required.

(© That consideration of the proposal was still on-going, but that the Chair of the
Committee, acting on its behalf, has taken action to approve:

0] The issues of principle arising from the proposal that the University
collaborate with an alliance of partner schools;

(ii) That, exceptionally, the Institute of Education be permitted to make
offers to students pending final approval of the collaborative
arrangements by the Collaborative, Flexible and Distributed Learning
Sub-Committee.

Progress of Committee Recommendations

TO REPORT:

That, the Senate, at its meeting on 6 February 2013, resolved that recommendations
from the Committee under the following headings be approved (draft minute S 49/12-
13 refers):

Postgraduate Students Taking Undergraduate Modules;

Pass Degrees;
Collaborative Course Proposals.

Chair’'s Business

(a) National Student Survey 2013

TO RECEIVE:

A paper from the Assistant Registrar (Teaching Quality) setting out the latest
response rates for the National Student Survey 2013 by department and
providing comparative data for 2012 (paper AQSC 41/12-13, to be tabled);

(b)  QAA Institutional Review

TO RECEIVE:

An oral update from the Chair on the QAA Institutional Review visit



Update from the Students’ Union

TO CONSIDER:

An oral report from the Education Officer and the Postgraduate Officer of the
Students’ Union.

Report on Student Academic Complaints and Appeals: Spring Term 2012/13

TO CONSIDER:

A report from the Deputy Academic Registrar and the Administrative Officer
(Academic Registrar's Office) on academic appeals and complaints by students
during the Spring Term 2012/13 (paper AQSC 42/12-13, copy attached).

Harmonisation of the First Year Boards of Examiners’ Conventions (draft
unconfirmed minute BUGS 30/12-13 refers)

TO REPORT:

(a) That the Undergraduate Studies Committees of the respective Faculty
Boards, at their meetings of 30th January 2013, considered the harmonised
conventions drafted by the Chair of the First Year Boards of Examiners’
Working Group;

(b) That in light of comments received from the Undergraduate Studies
Committees of the Faculty Boards and a written report from the Sub-Faculty
of Science, the First Year Boards of Examiners’ Working Group met again on
15th February 2013 and considered a further draft of the harmonised
conventions;

(©) That, at its meeting on 19 February 2013, the Board of Undergraduate
Studies considered the revised draft of the First Year Boards of Examiners’
Conventions (paper BUGS 18/12-13) and recommended (to the Academic
Quality and Standards Committee) that the proposed First Year Boards of
Examiners’ Conventions, as set out in paper BUGS 18/12-13, be approved, it
being noted that:

® The new conventions would apply to first-year students first enrolling
with the University in the academic year 2013/14, and that the existing
conventions would apply to students first enrolling on the first-year of
their course before then;

(ii) That departments be asked to identify “required core modules” in good
time for both their first-year entrants in the Autumn Term 2013 and for
the First-Year Boards;

TO CONSIDER:

The revised draft of the First Year Boards of Examiners’ Conventions (paper BUGS
18/12-13, copy attached).



10.

11.

Undergraduate Degree Classification Conventions (minute 125/11-12 refers)

TO REPORT:

(a) That the Committee, at its meeting on 20 June 2012, considered a proposal
“in principle” to amend the Undergraduate Degree Classification Conventions
(paper AQSC 105/11-12) and recommended (to the Senate) that the
proposed “in principle” amendments [to the conventions] be approved, noting
that further work would need to be undertaken on the detail of the
implementation;

(b) That the Senate, at its meeting on 4 July 2012, resolved that the proposed ‘in
principle’ amendments to the Undergraduate Assessment Conventions as set
out in Paper AQSC.105/11-12 be approved subject to further amendments
being made in the light of comments received and wider consultation, noting
that further work would need to be undertaken on the detail of the
implementation;

(c) That the Sub-Faculty of Science, at its meeting on 30 January 2013, resolved
that, given the extensive consultation with Departments on replacement to the
“Seymour” formula, a paper [setting out the proposals] would now be
produced to go forward to the Board of Undergraduate Studies;

(d) That, at its meeting on 19 February 2013, the Board of Undergraduate
Studies considered a note from the Sub-Faculty of Science (paper BUGS
21/12-13) concerning the proposed replacement for the “Seymour” Formula in
the Faculty of Science, and recommended (to the Academic Quality and
Standards Committee) that the proposal be approved, noting that the second
method of calculation of a candidate’s mean mark should be amended to read
“The arithmetic mean of the subset of whole modules, weighted according to
their credit weighting, which minimally satisfies the course regulations and
results in the highest mark” [amendment underlined];

TO CONSIDER:

Proposed amendments to the Undergraduate Degree Classification Conventions
(paper AQSC 43/12-13, copy attached).

Update: Institutional Teaching and Learning Review

TO CONSIDER:

A paper from the Senior Assistant Registrar (Teaching Quality) updating on actions
taken to date in response to the recommendations to the Committee arising from the
2011 Institutional Teaching and Learning Review (paper AQSC 44/12-13, copy
attached).

Higher Education Review: A More Risk-Based Approach to the Quality Assurance of
Higher Education in England (minutes 42/12-13 and 5(c)/12-13 refer)

TO REPORT:

(a) That, at its meeting on 20 June 2012, the Committee considered:



12.

0] The HEFCE consultation on the introduction of a more risk-based
approach to quality assurance in higher education in England
(excluding Annexes) (paper AQSC 85/11-12);

(ii) A draft University response to the consultation document by the Senior
Assistant Registrar (Teaching Quality) and an oral report on issues
arising from a consultation event held on 18 June 2012 (paper AQSC
109/11-12);

and resolved that comments on the University response be provided to the
Secretary, noting that the Steering Committee would approve a final response

(b) That at its meeting on 23 July 2012, the Steering Committee resolved that the
draft University response to the HEFCE consultation on improving quality
assurance in higher education as set out in SC 422/11-12 be revised in light
of discussion at the meeting, prior to submission by the deadline of 31 July
2012 (minute SC 599/11-12 referred);

(c) That, at its meeting on 30 October 2013, it was reported to the Committee that
the revised consultation response was submitted to the HEFCE as set out in
paper SC 422/11-12 (revised), and that the outcome of the consultation had
been released on 25 October 2012 and would be reported to a future meeting
of the Committee;

(d) That, at its meeting on 5 December 2012, the Committee received the HEFCE
report a Risk-Based Approach to Quality Assurance: outcomes and next steps
2012/27 (paper AQSC 32/12-13).

TO CONSIDER:

A QAA consultation document on a new process of “Higher Education Review”, in
response to the HEFCE consultation and report, as follows:

(e) Background to the Consultation Document (paper AQSC 45/12-13, copy
attached);

) Higher Education Review — A Handbook for Higher Education Providers (draft
for consultation) (paper AQSC 46/12-13, copy attached);

(9) HEFCE's invitation to the QAA to implement a more risk-based approach to

the quality assurance of higher education in England (paper AQSC 47/12-13,
copy attached).

Draft Policy on Setting of Examination and Assignment Questions

TO REPORT:

That at its meeting on 17 Mary 2012, the Committee considered a report from the
Warwick Business School on an issue relating to DLMBA examinations (Paper
AQSC.75/11-12) and resolved:

(@) That the measures put in place by the Warwick Business School to prevent a
similar incident occurring again were satisfactory.



13.

14,

15.

(b)  That guidance be provided at University level on the setting of examination
guestions.

TO CONSIDER:

A draft policy on the setting of examination and assignment questions (paper AQSC
38/12-13, copy attached).

Feedback Turnaround Times

TO CONSIDER:

An update on the timing of the provision of feedback to students on assessed work
(paper AQSC 48/12-13, copy attached).

Assessment and Feedback Practices (minutes 12/12-13 and 98/11-12 refer)

TO REPORT:

(a) That, at its meeting on 17 May 2012, the Committee considered a report from
the AQSC Sub-Group established to consider the outcomes of the Institutional
Review of Teaching and Learning departmental meetings (paper AQSC
68/11-12) and the recommendations contained therein, and resolved (inter
alia) that the following recommendation of the Sub-Group relating to the 50%
Examination Rule be approved:

That departments be consulted on current practice to inform a review of the
regulation with a view to identifying departmental approaches to assessment
methods and any exemptions to the regulation;

(b) That, at its meeting on 30 October 2012, the Committee considered a draft
policy on the timing of feedback on assessment (paper AQSC 12/12-13) and
resolved (inter alia) that the Committee supported in principle the provision of
feedback on examinations and dissertations in the Policy but that further
consideration be given to how this might be achieved and therefore how these
elements might be reflected in the draft Policy;

TO RECEIVE:

A copy of a survey, to be sent to departments from the Pro-Vice-Chancellor for
Education (Quality and Standards), seeking further information on departmental
practice in relation to the 50% examination rule, feedback on examinations and
dissertations and moderation of marks, with a view to informing future policy
development in these areas (paper AQSC 49/12-13, copy attached).

Any other business




ITEMS TO REPORT AND APPROVE WITHOUT FURTHER DISCUSSION

The Chair and Secretary consider that the following items are non-controversial and/or can
be accepted with a minimum of explanation. Members of the Committee may, however, ask
for any of the following items to be transferred to the agenda for discussion, by contacting
the Secretary in advance of the meeting, or by raising the item at the commencement of the
meeting. These papers are available online at the Committee’s electronic file-store at
https://files.warwick.ac.uk/tgcomm/browse#AQSC/28 February 2013

16.

17.

18.

QAA: New Subject Benchmark Statement for Honours degrees in Counselling and
Psychotherapy

TO RECEIVE:

A new subject benchmark statement from the QAA for Honours degrees in
Counselling and Psychotherapy (paper AQSC 50/12-13, available online), noting that
this will also be communicated to the Director of the Centre for Lifelong Learning.

Pass Degrees (draft unconfirmed minute BUGS 29/12-13 and minute AQSC 37/12-
13 refer)

TO REPORT:

(a) That the Committee, at its meeting on 5 December 2012, considered a paper
by the QAA Academic Lead Coordinator and the Senior Assistant Registrar
(Teaching Quality) on pass degrees (paper AQC 31/12-13) and resolved:

® That the proposed course of action and timescales as set out in paper
AQSC 31/12-13 be approved;

(ii) That the amended course approval form for ordinary degrees be
approved as set out in Annex A of paper AQSC 31/12-13;

(b) That the Board of Undergraduate Studies, at its meeting on 19 February
2013, considered an oral report from the Chair on the outcome of the meeting
of the sub-committee of the Board, held on 14th February 2013, to consider
the course proposals and course specifications for Pass degree variants of
Honours degrees required by the Academic Quality and Standards
Committee, and resolved that the Board ratified the approval of the course
proposals and course specifications for Pass degree variants by the sub-
committee, noting that dialogue was continuing with some departments to
make good a small number of omissions in the documentation submitted.

New Undergraduate Courses of Study

TO REPORT:

That the Board of Undergraduate Studies, at its meeting on 19 February 2013,
approved the following new courses:



19.

20.

21.

22.

BA in Modern Languages

BA in English and Hispanic Studies

BA in German and Sociology

BA in German and Theatre Studies

BA in German and Film Studies

BA in Language, Culture and Communication

Revised Undergraduate Courses of Study

TO REPORT:

That the Board of Undergraduate Studies, at its meeting on 19 February 2013,
approved the following revised course:

¢ Warwick MBChB

Discontinued Undergraduate Courses of Study

TO REPORT:

That the Board of Undergraduate Studies, at its meeting on 19 February 2013,
approved a proposal to discontinue the following undergraduate courses:

¢ BENg Systems Engineering
¢ MENg Systems Engineering

New Postgraduate Courses of Study

TO REPORT:

That the Board of Graduate Studies, at its meeting on 19 February 2013, approved
the following new courses:

MA Educational Innovation (Early Years)
MA for Research in Italian Studies

MA for Research in German Studies

MA for Research in Hispanic Studies

Revised Postgraduate Courses of Study

TO REPORT:

(a) That, at its meeting on 19 February 2013, it was reported to the Board of
Graduate Studies that the Chair had taken action, on behalf of the Board, to
approved the following revised course:

e LLMin International Development Law and Human Rights



23.

24,

(b) That the Board of Graduate Studies, at its meeting on 19 February 2013,
approved the following revised courses:

PGCE (Primary): All Variants

PGCE (Early Years)

PhD in Finance

MSc Health Sciences (Plastic Surgery)

MA for Research in Film and Television Studies

Discontinued Postgraduate Courses of Study

TO REPORT:

That the Board of Graduate Studies, at its meeting on 19 February 2013, approved a
proposal to discontinue the following postgraduate courses:

o PGCE (Secondary): English
o PGCE (Secondary): Drama

Next meeting

That the next meeting of the Committee will be held at 9.00am on 16 May 2013 in
CMR 1.0, University House.



